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Inquiry Into International Labour Organization Protocol of 2014 to Forced 

Labour Convention 1930 (No. 29)  
Dear Chair,  

The Salvation Army welcomes the opportunity to make this submission in full support of the 

Australian Government ratifying the International Labour Organization Protocol of 2014 to Forced 

Labour Convention 1930 (No. 29) [the Protocol]. Since 2008, The Salvation Army has 

independently operated the only dedicated refuge for survivors and people at risk of forced labour 

in Australia. We are an inaugural member of the National Roundtable on Slavery and Trafficking 

and work extensively with numerous government departments to improve protections for migrant 

workers who are recognised as being at higher risk of forced labour.  

As you will be aware, the Government expressed its intent to ratify the Protocol in 2017 and this 

commitment was reiterated in Action 9 of the current National Action Plan to Combat Modern 

Slavery 2020-2025. Now that the Western Australian Parliament has addressed the gap that 

excluded certain categories of workers, including private domestic workers, under the definition of 

employee, we are pleased to see the Government progressing this aim quickly.  

In its response to the final report of the Joint Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence 

and Trade, Inquiry into establishing a Modern Slavery Act, the Government expressed its 

commitment to implementing international standards to combat forced labour and has already 

ratified the most significant international treaties to abolish this element of modern slavery, the 

Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No.29) and the Abolition of Forced Labour Convention, 1957 

(No.105).This Protocol requires States to take that commitment further, focusing on how States 

can improve basic labour protections for vulnerable workers, including migrant and informal 

workers, and prevent abuses arising during recruitment. 

While progress is being made to improve basic protections for migrant workers in Australia, there 

is much worker still do to. On ratification, we will seek to work with the Government to implement 

all recommendations from the Migrant Worker Taskforce, particularly the establishment of a 

robust, national labour hire licensing scheme. There is also a need for greater safeguards to 
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